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August 2021 

Sunday, August 1, 2021 - Back Shop - Cancelled. 
 
Sunday, August 1, 2021 - Board Meeting - electronic 
meeting, 1300 - 1400 
 
Saturday and Sunday, August 7 and 8, 2021 - 
NTRAK at Greenbergôs Great Toy and Train Show, 
Fredericksburg Expo Center, 2371 Carl D. Silver 
Parkway, Fredericksburg, VA 22402.  Public Hours: 
1000-1600 both days; Set-up Coordinator: Ron Plichta; 
Trailer: TBD; Trailer Hauler: Bob Yetter; Set-up: TBD 
Friday and Saturday; Clamp Down: 0900 Sat. NTRAK  
 
Sunday, August 15, 2021 - T-TRAK at Fairfax 
Station Railroad Museum, 11200 Fairfax Station 
Road, Fairfax, VA, 22039. Public Hours: 1300-1600; 
Set-up Coordinator: John Steitz; Trailer: N/A; Set-up: 
1130-1300; Click Together: 1200. T-TRAK 
 
Sunday, August 22 or 29, 2021 ï Pending: date TBD - 
NTRAK at Fairfax Station Railroad Museum 
 
NOTE: No Back Shop/Board Meeting in September 
because of the Labor Day Holiday weekend. 
 
Saturday and Sunday, September 18 and 19, 2021 - 
T-TRAK at Bluemont Fair,  E.E. Lake General Store, 
33721 Snickersville Pike, Bluemont, VA 20135. Public 
Hours: 1000 - 1700 both days; Set-up Coordinator: Greg 
Lindsey; Trailer: N/A; Set-up: TBD; Click Together: 
TBD. T-TRAK 
 
Sunday, September 19, 2021 - NTRAK at Fairfax 
Station Railroad Museum, 11200 Fairfax Station 
Road, Fairfax, VA, 22039. Public Hours: 1300-1600; 
Set-up Coordinator: Mark Bowman; Trailer: TBD; 

Trailer Hauler: TBD; Set-up: 1000-1300; Clamp Down: 
1130. NTRAK 
 
Saturday, September 25, 2021 - T-TRAK at 
National Capital Model Soldier Society 60th Annual 
Show, Springfield Hilton, 6550 Loisdale Road, 
Springfield, VA, 22150. Public Hours: 0900 - 1700; Set
-up Coordinator: Steve Jackson; Trailer: N/A; Set-up: 
0800-0900; Click Together: 0830. T-TRAK 
 
FUTURE EVENTS 
 
October 2 & 3 - NTRAK at Great Scale Model 
Train Show, Timonium 
 
October 3 - Back Shop  
 
October 3 - Board Meeting 
 
October 16 & 17 - NTRAK at Trinity Christian 
School Fall Festival 
 
October 17 - T-TRAK at Fairfax Station Railroad 
Museum  
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The NVNTRAK Board of Directors is beginning to carefully consider a return to support of some types of 
NVNTRAK shows and activities, pending evaluation and assessment of the ability of venues to ensure compliance 
with current local and Commonwealth of Virginia health guidelines limiting the size of gatherings, social distancing 
requirements, and related measures.  The Board will begin to start scheduling shows, assigning coordinators, and 
calling for modules as the risk to members and the public is reduced and venues become available. 
 
The Board will meet when necessary, electronically, when there are issues needing attention. Any member with an 
issue for Board consideration should submit it in writing to the president at president@nvntrak.org. 

mailto:president@nvntrak.org
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Saturday.  

¶ Fairfax Station is confirmed for September 
through November.  Ron can be coordinator for 
all but September.   

 
T-TRAK Superintendentôs Report (Jim LaBaugh):  
Not present; report submitted. 

¶ T-TRAK shows on the schedule include: July 18 
at the Fairfax Station Railroad Museum (set-up 
coordinator Steve Jackson); July 31 participation 
in the Maryland T-TRAK Bunker Hill show in 
Ranson, WV (John Steitz is the NVNTRAK point 
of contact for members interested in the event); 
August 15 at Fairfax Station (set-up coordinator 
John Steitz); September 18 and 19 at the 
Bluemont Fair (set-up coordinator Greg Lindsey); 
and September 25 at the National Capital Model 
Soldier Society show in Springfield (set-up 
coordinator to be determined). The Potomac 
Library has invited our participation in a 
November show with dates to be determined. 

¶ Apart from the T-TRAK Division report for July 
above, Jim offered the thought below in case it is 
useful if the Board meeting on Sunday includes 
discussion of the NVNTRAK show schedule for 
October. 

¶ No T-TRAK shows are scheduled for October at 
this time. If needed, the T-TRAK Division could 
support the show at Fairfax Station, but that only 
would be a consideration if the NTRAK Division 
is not available due to the logistics of conducting 
shows at Trinity School and Fairfax on the same 
weekend.   

 
Old Business:  Board continued discussion regarding 
how to deal with layout and materials donations to the 
club.  We are receiving inquiries for donations that are 
being dealt with on a case-by-case basis.  NVX-1 is 
available for non-climate-controlled storage.   
 
New Business: 

¶ New shows:   

* Greenberg show in Fredericksburg, August 7-
8.  At present a show is listed in Chantilly in 
early December but no venue was identified. 
* We have received a formal request from the 
Trinity Christian School PTO to participate in 
their Fall Festival on Saturday, October 16.  

(Continued on page 3) 

Present:  Leo Bicknell, Kip Petzrick, Pete Jouannet, 
Greg Lindsey, Cotton Bowen, Fred Ehrenreich and 
Tony Hawker. 
 
Meeting was conducted via Zoom and called to order at 
1305.   
 
Presidentôs Report (Greg Lindsey):   

¶ We have been receiving an increased number of 
invitations to participate in public shows.  
Superintendents will need to identify those that 
can be supported.   

¶ Will include call for assistance to get the scenery 
completed on the four new corner modules.   

¶ Thank you to Pete Jouannet for fixing the wiring 
for NVX-3.  Two side marker lights were 
ordered; due in sometime in August. 

¶ Support equipment in NVX-4 worked well at the 
Manassas show. 

¶ We want to encourage club member participation 
but need to consider the comfort level of members 
with respect to masks and social distancing. 

 
Treasurerôs Report (Leo Bicknell):  No significant 
activity to report.   
 
Secretaryôs Report (Kip Petzrick):   

¶ NVX-1 Inventory/clean up completed.  Inventory 
results emailed to BOD. 

¶ One submission received for the flyer.  Flyer will 
be updated as soon as possible and submitted to 
the board for approval. 

  
NTRAK Superintendentôs Report (Ron Plichta):  
Not present; report submitted. 

¶ NTRAK will resume Fairfax Station shows 
September-November.  Show coordinators 
needed. 

¶ Great American Train Show in Fredericksburg is 
confirmed.  We have a 20ôx36ô space. Ed Boland 
has already volunteered two modules. Yours truly 
will be show coordinator.  

¶ Made contact with Lovettsville for its show. They 
have a space on hold for us (same as prior years). 

¶ Reached out to Great Scale Train Show.  He can 
give us the same accommodations as before 
(20ôx80ô). Recommend we attend. Ron can again 
be coordinator; however, he cannot be there 

NVNTRAK Board of Directors Meeting  
July 11, 2021  

By Kip Petzrick  
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We will be setting up in the gym which will 
make set up much easier (no elevator) and 
improve visibility.  Kip Petzrick will be the 
show coordinator.  Board approved that 
NTRAK will support the Fall Festival and T-
TRAK will support Fairfax Station. 

¶ No official word from TCS about the availability 
of the school for a backup for the August BOD 
Meeting and Back Shop.   

¶ This is the 30th Anniversary for the club.  Do we 
want to think about some type of fall event in 
recognition of the anniversary?  Consider ideas 
before our next meeting. 

Meeting adjourned at 1355. 

Hello members and friends of NVNTRAK.  I canôt 
believe we are already getting to August and the latter 
portion of the Summer, as it seems that it is flying by at 
great pace.  That said, we did have a very good T-
TRAK show at Fairfax Station in July and with it the re-
opening of public events within that space.  It was 
certainly refreshing to see many new people visit our 
show along with many long-time friends.  The turn out 
of members to support the show with modules, trains, 
and assistance in general was also quite good and 
certainly made for a healthy size show as we begin to 
return to these events. 
 
As we look forward into the Fall, August, September, 
and October are all beginning to get populated with 
show opportunities, so the schedule is beginning to 
actually have more than just a scattering of shows here 
and there.  As this occurs, please look to dates and 
locations to see what might work for you, and reach out 
to the show coordinators as preliminary announcements 
and calls for modules begin to be made.   
 
Additionally, we still need to keep in mind that Covid 
pandemic responses may alter show plans and events 
may be cancelled or changed even at the last minute.  
Remaining flexible is still a key part of the planning 
right now as we attempt to work with venues to restart 
shows and events.  It may be somewhat common right 
now for shows to appear on the schedule (especially on 
the website) rather close to when they are set to occur as 
we work to get confirmations from show organizers 
about our status and invitations.  Of course, this makes 
our normal planning rhythms a little bit tighter than we 

(Continued from page 2) might ordinarily like, so if you see something you like, 
jump in; and if you donôt yet see something you are 
wondering about, feel free to ask one of the division 
superintendents for the latest information we have. 
 
There are also a few new opportunities that are in front 
of us as a club where we did not have prior shows 
before.  Those are particularly exciting to see, and we 
want to try to make good first impressions with those 
event planners in order to continue to have a robust 
show schedule for the good of both the members and 
the public.  Supporting our shows is one of the best 
ways members can support the continuity of our club, 
or hobby, and indeed our friendships as we bring the 
world of model railroading and wonderful and rich 
history to our show attendees.   
 
The great stories that often get shared while watching 
the trains are always a great plus to me as I interact with 
the people who come out to see our shows.  I am really 
ready to hear a lot more of those stories this Fall as we 
ramp back up with some great shows in both T-TRAK 
and NTRAK Divisions.  So, letôs get those modules 
ready to clamp/click together and get set for some great 
shows and times together RunninôTrains!     N  

The Fairfax Station Railroad Museum hosted a return to 
public shows featuring NVNTRAK members in action 
in July.  Steve Jackson coordinated the T-TRAK set up 
that included modules from 13 club members, as 
reported elsewhere in the Call Board.  
 
Many members of the public were delighted with the 
magic of model railroading, thanks to those club 
members who participated. It is indeed nice to support 
the museum and help draw attention to this wonderful 
historical resource whenever NVNTRAK is able to set 
up at the station. 
 
Some NVNTRAK T-TRAK members had planned on 
supporting the Maryland T-TRAK setup at the Bunker 
Hill Train Show, in Ranson, WV, scheduled for late 
July. However, the Maryland T-TRAK club, which had 
welcomed NVNTRAK T-TRAK participation, was 
informed by the Bunker Hill Train Show organizers 
only days before the event that the entire show was 
cancelled.   
 

(Continued on page 4) 

President ôs corner  
By greg lindsey  

t -traks ahead  
By jim labaugh  
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Stay tuned for other opportunities to click together with 
the Maryland T-TRAK enthusiasts at future events. 
 
As noted in the Time Table this month, T-TRAK 
returns to the Fairfax Station Railroad Museum in 
August and again in October. In pre-pandemic years it 
was common for the T-TRAK Division to set up at the 
museum every other month beginning in February 
through part of the year.  
 
As health guidelines permit, there may be a return to 
having a T-TRAK show and an NTRAK show at the 
museum on different Sundays in a month, on alternating 
months. With the uncertainty in the status of the 
pandemic, however, the T-TRAK presence at the 
station will depend on it being able to host events in 
view of health guidelines in effect in Virginia and 
Fairfax County. 
 
A new stop along the T-TRAK mainline is the set up in 
the Lake General Store as part of the Bluemont Fair, 
September 18 and 19. Further down the line is a 
familiar stop, this year in Springfield, as part of the 
National Capital Model Soldier Society show, 
September 25.  
 
Do not forget to check the Time Table to be sure to get 
off at the right stop at the right time to participate. And 
please pay attention to the set-up coordinators when 
they alert you that the time is near to step on to the T-
TRAK platform. 
 
A visit to the library is featured further down the T-
TRAK mainline on Saturday, December 4. In this case 
it is the T-TRAK return to the Potomac Community 
Library in Woodbridge, VA. The NVNTRAK T-TRAK 
Division was invited to this special event, which is a 
Welcome Back Open House.  In the past, set ups at the 
library were a two-day event, however the guidelines 
the library currently is operating under means the 
library is not open on Sundays at present.  
 
Finally, any return to public T-TRAK shows is 
dependent on the course of the pandemic. It is possible 
that health guidelines favorable to public gatherings 
may change as events draw near. As in the case of the 
Bunker Hill show, some derailments may occur. In the 
meantime, let us hope for the best and plan on enjoying 
whatever opportunities there are in the months ahead to 
gather, click together, and run trains.     N  

(Continued from page 3) 

Several years ago, my wife and I went whitewater raft-
ing on the Animas River outside Durango, CO.  As we 
headed down river, we saw the Durango and Silverton 
Narrow Gauge trains running parallel to us.  This July 
we were able to return to Durango with reservations for 
the train.   
 
They offer two different excursions (eight-hour and five
-hour).  If you make advanced reservations, you can 
choose between coach and gondola seating.  We went 
with coach seating although when we do it again, we 
will most likely go with the gondolas as it is easier to 
see everything.  Both excursions involve a relatively 
short layover before returning to Durango.   

 
One popular excursion is 
to take the train to Sil-
verton, spend the night in 
a Victorian-era hotel, and 
then return the next after-
noon.  They also offer a 
host of special excur-
sions throughout the 
year, even winter runs.  
The conductors and 
brakemen are quite 
knowledgeable and share 
lots of information about 
the construction of the 
line, history, and tech-
nical.  If you ever get the 
chance it is worth spend-
ing the day. 
 
The Durango and Silver-

ton Narrow Gauge Railroad is a narrow-gauge heritage 
railroad that operates on 45.2 miles of track between 
Durango and Silverton with a rise of about 1500 feet.  
The railway is a federally designated National Historic 
Landmark.  The route was originally opened in 1882 by 
the Denver and Rio Grande Western Railroad to 
transport silver and gold ore mined from the San Juan 
Mountains.  Construction involved blasting out the side 
of the steep rock faces to build the cuts and fills.   
 
The line has run continuously since 1881 and is one of 
the few places in the US which has seen continuous use 
of steam locomotives.  The railroad has several narrow-
gauge steam locomotives, some still using coal and oth-
ers using fuel oil, and several narrow-gauge diesel loco-

(Continued on page 5) 

The Durango & Silverton 
Narrow Gauge Railroad  

By kip petzrick  

Fuel Oil Locomotive  
at Cascade Canyon 

Kip standing in front of Engine 473 
at the layover in Cascade Canyon. 
While there he was able to climb into 
the engineerôs compartment and got 
a simplified technical description of 
what the engineer needs to do to 
keep things operational.  Kip was 
also able to engage in a comparison 
of N scale with 1:1 scale locomotives 
and train operations. 
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motives.  When the gold and silver ore played out, the 
mines shifted over to lead and zinc ore and eventually 
even uranium.  I havenôt been able to verify it inde-
pendently, but our conductor mentioned that the urani-
um that was used in Little Boy was transported by the 
railroad.  He also mentioned that one of his favorite sto-
ries dated back to just before WWI.  Apparently, there 
was so much snow that they needed to tunnel through 
the snow to keep the line operational.   
 
If you look at their website photos or YouTube videos 
of their trips you might get the impression that some of 
the scenes look familiar, especially if you are a fan of 
westerns.  The train and route have been used in several 
old westerns. 
 
One of the things that I really appreciated about the 
Cascade Canyon excursion was that at 
the layover site in Cascade Canyon they 
used the Cascade Canyon Wye to switch 
the orientation of the consist so both 
sides of the train got to see the sights.  
Unfortunately, I missed the other major 
activity on the ride.  About two-thirds of 
the way up the locomotive had to stop to 
take on water.  The tank was located 
right above the train and on the opposite 
side from where I was sitting.  We were 
also stopped along a curve so I couldnôt 
see anything.  They didnôt need to stop 
on the way down. 

(Continued from page 4) 

When you get back to the station you need to make sure 
that you stop at the museum.  Most folks who were on 
our train left to go to either dinner or shopping, so the 
museum wasnôt very crowded.  In addition to large 
amounts of railroad memorabilia, there was an excellent 
collection of model soldiers, an elaborate HO train lay-
out that depicted rail operations conducted in that area, 
several small dioramas featuring train operations, and 
several vintage vehicles.   
 
One suggestion about souvenirs and gifts from the train 
shop: most visitors seem to do their shopping before the 
train leaves in the morning and if you wait until you 
return, you may not find the size you need.  When you 
get back to the station you are downtown and there are 
plenty of shops and restaurants within three blocks of 
the station. 

 
The only negative associated with the 
trip is that the town of Durango is about 
eight hours west of Denver and even 
further to large towns to the south.  
There are many other things to check 
out within an hour or two of Durango: 
the town of Ouray with its waterfalls, 
Mesa Verde (Indian cliff dwellings), 
different types of white water activities 
so you might want to plan on staying for 
two full days and allocate two days of 
travel to and from.     N  

Typical View of the Train 

This is one of the S-turns along the route through Cascade Canyon. If you 
really donôt like heights this might be a bit intimidating.  Youôll notice that 
the consist has a mix of coaches and gondolas.  All gondolas are covered and 
have cushioned seats. 

Looking Down at the Animas River 

This is typical of what youôll see from the train.  If you look carefully you 
should see about six kayakers on the river.  This also gives you an idea of the 
drop off associated with the fills; my camera is sitting on the window ledge 
of the coach. 

The Cascade Canyon Wye 

The brakemen on the train are more 
than willing to explain the operation 
of the switch and may even let you 
take a shot at it yourself. 
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The T-TRAK Division returned to in-person train 
shows at the Fairfax Station Railroad Museum in July 
2021 after months where there were either virtual shows 
or no shows as we all hunkered down due to the 
COVID-19 global pandemic. As a result, we had a lot 
of pent up demand for the show, so we had many club 
members contribute modules to the show as seen in the 
diagram at right. 
 
Modules for the show were 
provided by Todd Blose, 
Ed Boland, Chester 
Freedenthal, Steve Graf, 
Matt Guey-Lee, Steve 
Jackson, Jay Jennings, 
Greg Lindsey, Jim 
Nickle, Bill Rutherford, 
John Steitz, Leonard 
White, and Ed 
Youngstrom. Many of the 
modules at the show were 
long-time crowd pleasers, 
but there were also several 
new modules, which were 
great to see. 
 
Ed Youngstrom is a new 
(the newest!?) member and 
Fairfax Station was his first 
show. He brought his new double module named Green 
Overpass to the Back Shop session at Gregôs house in 
May 2021. (See the article ñBack Shop Reportò in the 
June Call Board for more information about the Back 
Shop session.)  
 
The module features the CSX rail lines passing over the 
I-495 beltway near Kensington, MD. The prototype 
bridge had the phrase ñSurrender Dorothyò painted on it 
in the early ó70s, referencing the spires of the nearby 

Mormon Temple. Ed plans to add the graffiti to his 
model but has not yet had the time to complete it.  
 
As you can see from the photo at bottom left, the 
module features the road running underneath the rail 
line. I think we can expect to see some excellent 
modeling from Ed, and I had a great conversation with 

him at the show. 
 
Todd built a Star Wars-
themed triple called Star 
Wars Museum before the 
pandemic and used the 
downtime during the 
pandemic to complete a 
second Star Wars-themed 
triple. The pair are now 
called Star Wars Museum 1 
and Star Wars Museum 2.  
 
The three-photo collage on 
the next page gives you a 
sense of the artistry in these 
modules, but you really 
have to see them in person 
to understand. The modules 
are covered in lights and 
action with detail 
everywhere. The large trees 

on module 2 are prototypical-height Redwood trees.  
 
Ed Boland brought out two new doubles named Old 
Time City and Cabin In The Woods. I hadnôt seen 
either of these modules prior to the pandemic, so maybe 
they are how Ed kept himself busy over the past few 
months.  
 
As usual, Edôs modules look great (see Old Time City 
at bottom right) and are built to high standards, as 

(Continued on page 7) 

t -trak at Fairfax station railroad museum  
July 18, 2021  

By steve jackson  


